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1 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Pursuant to the authority of

2 the Illinois Commerce Commission, I now call

3 Docket 03-0206.  This is C III Communications

4 Operations, LLC, application for a certificate of

5 interexchange authority to operate as a

6 facilities-based carrier of telecommunications

7 services throughout the state of Illinois.

8 May I have the appearance for the

9 record, please.

10 MR. STUP:  My name is Robert E. Stup, Junior,

11 I'm with the law firm of Mintz, Levin, Cohen,

12 Ferris, Glovsky and Popeo, in Washington, DC. 

13 I'm counsel for C III Communications Operations,

14 LLC, which we refer to as C III Ops.

15 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay.  Thank you.  Your

16 address is 701 Pennsylvania Avenue Northwest,

17 Washington, DC 20004?

18 MR. STUP:  That's correct.  My phone number is

19 (202) 661-8711.

20 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay.  Very good.  Is there

21 anything that you wish to proceed with, Mr. Stup? 

22 MR. STUP:  Yes, your Honor.  This morning I'd
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1 like to present the testimony of Kim Larsen.  He

2 is the secretary of the applicant.  We have

3 previously filed written testimony of Mr. Larsen. 

4 At this point, I'd like to have Mr. Larsen verify

5 to the accuracy of the written testimony and then

6 I will present him to the Commission to answer

7 any questions that you may have.

8 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay.  Very good.  Let me

9 swear you in, Mr. Larsen.

10                 (Witness sworn.)

11 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Please proceed, Mr. Stup.

12 MR. STUP:  Thank you, your Honor.

13            KIM LARSENá,

14 called as a witness herein, having been first

15 duly sworn, was examined and testified as

16 follows:

17            DIRECT EXAMINATION

18            BY

19            MR. STUP: 

20 Q. At this point, I'd just like Mr. Larsen to

21 identify himself, provide his title, his business

22 address and telephone number.
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1 A. Okay.  I am secretary of C III

2 Communications, LLC.  I'm also vice president of

3 that company.  I'm senior vice president,

4 business development general counsel and

5 secretary of Corvis Corporation.

6 Q. Your current business address?

7 A. 7015 Albert Einstein Drive, Columbia

8 Maryland, Zip 21046.

9 Q. And your phone number, please?

10 A. (443) 259-4000.

11 Q. Thank you.  Mr. Larsen, the testimony that

12 was presented that was filed in your name, you

13 have read and you are familiar with that

14 testimony?

15 A. Yes, I have.

16 Q. And that testimony was true and correct

17 when it was filed?

18 A. That's correct.

19 Q. And that testimony remains true and

20 correct at this time?

21 A. Yes.

22 MR. STUP:  At this time, your Honor, I'd make
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1 Mr. Larsen available for any questions you may

2 have, either regarding the testimony or the

3 application that was filed on behalf of C III

4 Ops.

5 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay.  Very good.  And I

6 assume you are moving for the admission of that

7 testimony?

8 MR. STUP:  Yes, I am.  Thank you, your Honor.

9 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Then what we're going to do

10 is, we will mark the application itself as

11 Applicant's Exhibit 1 and the testimony of Kim

12 Larsen as Applicant's Exhibit No. 2 and I would

13 imagine that you're also moving for the admission

14 of the application itself, so we will do -- we

15 will admit both of those unless there's any

16 objection.

17                 (Whereupon, Applicant's

18                 Exhibit Nos. 1 and 2 were

19                 marked for identification

20                 as of this date.)

21 MR. STUP:  There is none.  Thank you, your

22 Honor.
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1 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Very good.  I do have a couple

2 questions for you, Mr. Larsen. 

3            EXAMINATION

4            BY

5            JUDGE BRODSKY: 

6 Q. If you would, please, describe the

7 offering -- the service offering that C III

8 Communications Operations intends to provide?

9 A. Yes.  C III intends to provide -- speaking

10 out generally, interexchange and private line

11 services, long-distance services.  We plan to

12 offer switched voice.  We plan to offer,

13 essentially, IP-type long-distance services.

14 Q. So -- IP, you mean data?

15 A. Right.

16 Q. And could you define what you mean by a

17 private line service?

18 A. Services to companies to interconnect or

19 services to entities to interconnect with various

20 sites.

21 Q. Okay.  So that would be, for example, an

22 always-open data connection?
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1 A. Correct.

2 Q. I understand from the material filed that

3 C III is -- excuse me, C III Ops -- C III

4 Communications Operations LLC, which we're

5 referring to as C III Ops, is applying for the

6 certificate and then simultaneously, upon its

7 issuance, is also moving for the cancellation of

8 the Certificates of Authority issued to Broadwing

9 Communications Services, Inc., and Broadwing

10 Telecommunications, Inc.; is that correct?

11 MR. STUP:  Your Honor, as I understand it,

12 Broadwing CSI and Broadwing TI will surrender

13 their certificates to the Commission and cease

14 providing services upon the closing of our

15 transaction.  As to whether we're moving for the

16 cancellation of those, I don't know.

17 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay.  All right.  I

18 understand you to say, then, that once C III Ops

19 is certified and whatever the rest of the

20 transaction is that takes place, then at that

21 time the two Broadwing entities that I mentioned

22 will be surrendering their certificates and
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1 ceasing to provide service?

2 MR. STUP:  That's what I understand.  That is

3 correct.

4 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay.  Fine.

5 BY JUDGE BRODSKY:

6 Q. For the record, please verify for me that

7 C III Ops is an LLC with -- it looks like four

8 subparts, which we'll be dealing with; one with

9 real property, one with IRU, one with assets, and

10 one with employees and that would be a

11 corporation dealing with the employees; is that

12 correct?

13 A. That is correct.

14 Q. Okay.  But the applicant itself is C III

15 Ops?

16 A. That's correct.

17 Q. What is an IRU?

18 A. An indefeasible right of us.

19 Q. Okay.  That's fine.  And then also, C III

20 Ops, the applicant, is itself a subsidiary of --

21 its the parent LLC, C III Communications, LLC?

22 A. That's correct.
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1 Q. And the investors -- the various investors

2 including, but not limited to Corvis Corporation

3 are investors of C III Communications, LLC?

4 A. Yes.

5 Q. Is that correct?

6 A. That's correct.

7 Q. And, therefore, all of these -- well,

8 C III Ops and all of its subentities will be

9 wholly owned by C III?

10 A. That's correct.  By C III Communications,

11 LLC.

12 Q. Okay.  Very good.  What is the principal

13 place of business, then, for C III Ops?

14 A. The principal place of business is

15 currently 7015 Albert Einstein Drive in Columbia,

16 Maryland.

17 Q. Okay.  Is it going to stay there or is it

18 going to move?

19 A. Yes.  Upon completion of the closing, we

20 plan to locate in Austin, Texas, the current

21 headquarters for the business.

22 Q. Okay.  That's the current headquarters of
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1 the Broadwing entities?

2 A. Correct.

3 Q. Okay.  And you are a Delaware LLC,

4 correct?

5 A. Yes.

6 Q. To whom will you be marketing your

7 services to?  Residential customers?  Small

8 business customers?  Medium business customers? 

9 Large business customers?

10 A. It depends on the specific service, but

11 the primary focus will be on national accounts;

12 that is, large business enterprises with a

13 national footprint.

14 The secondary focus is more regional or

15 local business enterprises.

16 And we will also be selling some

17 switched voice services as well, and those will

18 be either to businesses or primarily through a

19 reseller-type arrangement.

20 Q. Okay.  So various size businesses, really,

21 then; and is there any residential component at

22 all?  Or is the answer, it could be, it depends
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1 based on the reseller customers?

2 A. That's correct, it depends.

3 Q. Okay.  And it is my understanding from the

4 application that you will be doing business as

5 C III Communications Operations, LLC with no

6 assumed name; is that correct?

7 A. No, that's not correct.  The intention is

8 to use the Broadwing name.

9 Q. After the transaction closes?

10 A. Correct.

11 Q. Okay.  For the interim period, will you be

12 doing business as -- well, will you be using the

13 legal name of the LLC?

14 A. Yes, we will.

15 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Then what you'll need to do,

16 then, is after the transaction closes, you'll

17 have to do a final -- well, Mr. Stup, you'll have

18 to do a filing with the Clerk's Office indicating

19 the name change and probably some sort of

20 authorization from the Secretary of State of

21 Illinois reflecting that all the necessary

22 permissions have been received.
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1 MR. STUP:  Yes, your Honor.  Once we close the

2 transaction and the legal name of the applicant

3 has changed, we will notify the Commission, we

4 will also provide documentation from the

5 Secretary of State showing the name change.  In

6 addition, we will update the Commission records

7 to show the change in the headquarters address to

8 the Austin location, and provide updated and

9 current contact information for the applicant.

10 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay.  Very good.  But just so

11 it's clear, what you don't have to do is you

12 don't have to reapply for a brand-new

13 certificate.

14 MR. STUP:  That's correct.  My understanding

15 is, it would be a notification.

16 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Right.  That's correct.

17 BY JUDGE BRODSKY:

18 Q. Moving on, then.  You've requested waivers

19 of Parts 710, 735 and 250; is that correct, or if

20 you want, I can provide a description of what

21 those are?

22 A. Yes, if you could provide a short
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1 description, I'd appreciate that.

2 Q. Okay.  710 is the uniformed system of

3 accounts requirement and was -- is a rule that

4 would be waived upon the request based on, for

5 example, GAP accounting?

6 A. Yes, we would.  We have asked for that

7 waiver and would like to receive that.

8 MR. STUP:  Your Honor, our answer in No. 28 in

9 Mr. Larsen's prefiled testimony, there is a

10 statement that the -- applicant will be

11 maintained in accordance with GAP.

12 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay.  Right.  I see the

13 question. 

14 BY JUDGE BRODSKY:

15 Q. While we're on it, then, I'll confirm also

16 the 735 as part of the application -- as part of

17 the waiver?  Yes?

18 MR. STUP:  I'm sorry, you need Mr. Larsen to

19 confirm that or you need me to confirm that?

20 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Mr. Larsen.

21 THE WITNESS:  Yes, your Honor, I confirm that.

22
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1 BY JUDGE BRODSKY:

2 Q. And Part 250 is our requirement to keep

3 books and records in Illinois.  Now, obviously,

4 with the principal place of business elsewhere,

5 that was something that you had requested.  Will

6 you be maintaining distinct accounts for the

7 revenues attributable to Illinois?

8 A. I'm not sure of the answer there.

9 MR. STUP:  Your Honor, this is Mr. Stup.  We

10 will -- as is currently the practice with

11 Broadwing, they do maintain separate accounts so

12 we can track revenue on a state-by-state basis so

13 we can fulfill our annual reporting requirements.

14 JUDGE BRODSKY:  That's good.  So you will be

15 adopting that system presently in place with

16 Broadwing or you will be doing the same thing?

17 MR. STUP:  I'll ask Mr. Larsen to confirm

18 this; but we will be adopting not only that

19 procedure, but most of the procedures currently

20 in place at Broadwing including their procedures

21 regarding deposits, billing, termination, credit,

22 et cetera.  We do not anticipate material changes
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1 at this time and the changes -- in the procedures

2 that Broadwing currently uses.

3 BY JUDGE BRODSKY: 

4 Q. Mr. Larsen, then --

5 A. Yes, I confirm that.

6 Q. Okay.  Good.  Moving along, the financial

7 statements that were submitted are true and

8 correct and do not have any material changes?

9 A. That is correct.

10 Q. Will C III Ops be providing any

11 operator-assisted services?

12 MR. STUP:  Your Honor, this is Mr. Stup. 

13 Those services are currently provided by

14 Broadwing through an arrangement with their

15 affiliate, Cincinnati Bell.  It is the

16 applicant's intention -- and I'll ask Mr. Larsen

17 to verify this -- that that arrangement will

18 continue.  So the applicant will not be itself

19 providing operator-services, but will offer it to

20 its customers on a resold basis utilizing

21 Cincinnati Bell to provide those services.

22 THE WITNESS:  Yes.  I confirm that this is
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1 correct.

2 BY JUDGE BRODSKY:

3 Q. Okay.  Good.  That being the case, we'll

4 move on.  C III Ops will have to file its rates

5 and tariffs with the Commerce Commission before

6 it begins its service offering.  Are you aware of

7 that?

8 A. Yes.

9 Q. And probably will have to update its

10 tariffs upon doing any sort of a name change?

11 A. Understood, your Honor.

12 MR. STUP:  Your Honor, if I could also

13 clarify; it is the intention of the applicant

14 that we will adopt the currently effective

15 tariffs in place with Broadwing so that the

16 customers that are transferred as a result of the

17 proposed transaction do not have any change in

18 terms and conditions of service, and it will be a

19 transparent and seamless transaction and transfer

20 for them.

21 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay. 

22



18

1 BY JUDGE BRODSKY:

2 Q. Mr. Larsen, is that --

3 A. Yes, I confirm that is correct.

4 Q. Let's see, here.  There are -- you

5 indicated there were no complaints in any of the

6 other states in which applicant provides

7 services; is that still correct?

8 A. That's correct; but -- primarily because

9 we haven't provided any services yet.

10 Q. Okay.  But -- and you're applying, pretty

11 much nation wide; is that correct?

12 A. That's correct.

13 Q. Were any of the applications denied by any

14 other states?

15 A. No.

16 MR. STUP:  Your Honor, for the record, we have

17 received approvals in two other states at this

18 point.  Those states are answered in question

19 No. 11; Arkansas and Road Island have both

20 granted the applicant authority.

21 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay.  There's a mention in

22 some of the materials that were provided with the
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1 application seeking a waiver of the slamming and

2 cramming regulations.  There was a reference to

3 the procedures that C III Ops has against

4 slamming and cramming.  Therefore, what is the

5 story with that?  And what is it exactly that

6 C III Ops is seeking and intending to do?

7 MR. STUP:  Your Honor, if I could address that

8 and I could have Mr. Larsen confirm that.  As

9 part of this transaction, the applicant will be

10 complying with all state and federal and

11 anti-slamming, anti-cramming requirements,

12 including the FCC's notice requirements.

13 As part of the applications with each

14 state, we have verified that we will do that; but

15 we have also sought, to the extent necessary, a

16 waiver of each state's individual rules, that

17 request was made just to be safe to make sure

18 there weren't any additional regulations that we

19 needed to get a waiver from.  But we will be

20 complying with all the notice requirements and we

21 intend to do that in Illinois as well.

22 So, namely, all customers who received
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1 notice of the transaction prior to the

2 transaction, have been told of their rights to

3 switch carriers if they so choose to do so; but

4 at this point I'll just ask Mr. Larsen to confirm

5 that.

6 THE WITNESS:  Yes, I confirm that.

7 BY JUDGE BRODSKY:

8 Q. And, Mr. Larsen, you were supporting the

9 letter, that was provided, I guess, as a sample

10 letter, or a mail merge-type letter, that it

11 looks like will be sent in the future to the

12 customers as the transaction is nearing

13 completion?

14 A. That's correct.

15 Q. So you'll be -- about when will you be

16 sending that?

17 MR. STUP:  Your Honor, this is Mr. Stup.  The

18 letter is required to be sent at least 30 days in

19 advance of the closing by the FCC's/AES rules. 

20 We will comply with that requirement.

21 There is no fixed closing date for this

22 transaction because it's subject to regulatory
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1 approvals.  When we get close to getting the

2 regulatory approvals and we know a date certain

3 for when we will have them, we will pick that

4 date and then the notices will go out 30 days in

5 advance of that.

6 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay.

7 MR. STUP:  At this time, we cannot give you

8 a -- a date certain because of the regulatory

9 approval process.

10 JUDGE BRODSKY:  But it's -- in other words,

11 it's well in the future or it's --

12 MR. STUP:  We are anticipating that we would

13 hope that we could get regulatory approvals in

14 during the summer, we're targeting June.  And, to

15 the extent that are, can anticipate a closing in

16 June, the notice would go out in May.

17 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay.  Well, that's fine.  As

18 long as those 30-day requirements are met and

19 that the letter retains the language about a

20 customer's right to elect another provider, then,

21 that will satisfy that requirements as far as I

22 can tell.
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1 MR. STUP:  That is our intention and

2 Mr. Larsen can confirm that.

3 THE WITNESS:  Yes, I confirm that.  That's

4 what we plan to do. 

5 BY MR. BRODSKY:

6 Q. Okay.  So, then, what are the internal

7 procedures against slamming and cramming that

8 C III Ops will be maintaining?

9 A. Well, we intend to maintain the proper

10 procedures and those procedures, as I understand

11 it, are currently in place at Broadwing and we'll

12 adopt the same procedures.

13 Q. Okay.  So you'll be doing the -- getting

14 the necessary letters of authority, et cetera,

15 when switching a customer?

16 A. Correct.

17 MR. STUP:  Your Honor, if I could clarify,

18 Broadwing has a track record for complying with

19 the requirements and they utilize letters of

20 agency, and I believe third-party verification.

21 It's our intention that we will continue with

22 those same procedures and they will be in place
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1 once C III assumes the businesses of Broadwing.

2 BY JUDGE BRODSKY:

3 Q. Mr. Larsen, are you aware of any

4 significant number of complaints against the

5 Broadwing entities that are -- that will be

6 adopted into C III Ops?

7 A. I'm not aware of any significant number.

8 MR. STUP:  Your Honor, to the extent that

9 there are any complaints that come up in the

10 normal course around the proposed transfer dates,

11 we will work with Broadwing to make sure that

12 those complaints are -- continued to be handled

13 in the same manner in which they have.  In fact,

14 the same staff will be handling them both before

15 and after the transition.  So we do not

16 anticipate any break in the handling of customer

17 complaints.

18 BY JUDGE BRODSKY:

19 Q. Mr. Larsen, is it a correct statement to

20 say that all the -- or the vast majority of the

21 Broadwing staff will become the C III Ops staff

22 or will be absorbed into the other C III
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1 entities?

2 A. Yes, that is correct.

3 JUDGE BRODSKY:  So, aside from just taking

4 care of the letters and the procedures and such,

5 is there anything really left to the request for

6 a waiver of the slamming and cramming provisions?

7 MR. STUP:  Your Honor, at this point if you do

8 not see a need for the request, then I will

9 withdraw it.

10 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay.  Then, that's probably a

11 good idea in the sense that it's not something

12 that the Commission generally favors.  And, so, I

13 will accept that withdrawal of that waiver

14 request.

15 MR. STUP:  Thank you, your Honor.

16 JUDGE BRODSKY:  I think that does it.  I don't

17 have any further questions on the application

18 materials.  So we will be expecting, then, a

19 newly-filed verified statement from you,

20 Mr. Stup?

21 MR. STUP:  Yes, your Honor.

22 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay.  Then what we'll do is,
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1 we'll keep the record open and I'll pick a date

2 to continue this.  And when you send that in,

3 what I'll do is, I'll mark the record heard and

4 taken at that time and cancel whatever hearing

5 date at that time.

6 MR. STUP:  Thank you, your Honor.

7 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Let's go off the record to

8 schedule.

9                 (Discussion off the record.)

10 JUDGE BRODSKY:  And we continued this for two

11 weeks, until April 24th at 3:00 o'clock. 

12 Mr. Stup is preparing a verified statement and

13 will be filing that -- will be sending it to me

14 in the next couple days and when I receive that,

15 I'll be looking at it, as long as it's in good

16 shape, we'll admit it to the record as a

17 late-filed exhibit, I suppose; and then we'll be

18 marking the record heard and taken and canceling

19 that hearing if it's no longer necessary.

20 Is there any questions from the Company

21 before we adjourn for the day?

22 MR. STUP:  At this point, we do not have a
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1 question.

2 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay.  Very good.  Then I will

3 look for something to be filed with me and

4 hopefully that will wrap it up fairly soon.

5 MR. STUP:  Thank you, your Honor.

6                 (Whereupon, the hearing in the

7                 above-entitled matter was

8                 continued until April 24, 2003,

9                 at 3:00 p.m.)
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